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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Steve Bannon called the meeting to order at 7:00PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Members of the audience may also be recording.  

MINUTES – 
January 28, 2015


February 12, 2015

Mr. Bannon presented the meeting minutes of January 28, 2015 and February 12, 2015 to the Committee for approval.

Mr. Bradway made a motion, seconded by Mr. Weston to approve the meeting minutes of January 28, 2015 and February 12, 2015.
8 members voted approval of January 28, 2015.

Mrs. Shelton abstained.

Mrs. Piasecki not present for vote

Unanimous approval of February 12, 2015.
Mrs. Piasecki not present for vote

TREASURERS REPORT – None

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

a) Good News Item(s)

Mr. Dillon stated the district receives several federal grants.  Title I is around poverty and low income students.  Title III is a grant line to work with English Language Learners.  Currently, the district has 32 English Language Learners.  The threshold to receive that funding is around 100 students.  Berkshire Hills district worked with some other school districts around Berkshire County, along with Pioneer Valley and the Collaborative for Education Services and received that grant.  Berkshire Hills share is around $5,000, which will facilitate some extra tutoring services with those students.

Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

Mrs. Berle reported the following good news items:

· Glen Chamberlain, in attendance this evening, has been chosen as this year’s Berkshire County Educator of the Year for K, 1, 2.  Mr. Chamberlain has been an extremely productive teammate for his grade level team.  With the administrative team he is also involved with service learning at Muddy Brook.  He has also been very productive while participating with a Berkshire County group that is focused on teaming.  He is a joy to work with him.  The entire Muddy Brook community is grateful to be working with Mr. Chamberlain.

· There has been much collaboration happening at Muddy Brook.  This past week Flying Cloud has been working on 2nd grade curriculum units related to matter.  Mrs. Berle observed a wonderful lesson, “What’s the Matter”, where students were jumping all around demonstrating different ways to represent states of matter.  In addition, Flying Cloud has also solicited and won a $75,000 grant that they will be putting towards supporting Muddy Brook for development of Science units.

· The 4th grade is currently have a wonderful time working with the Berkshire Theatre Festival on plays, which is funded by the PTA.  

· The Nutrition Center is working with all grades on “Food Adventures”.  This program funded by United Way.  Mrs. Berle stated she is particularly grateful to the PE team for anticipating the Food Adventure coming.  They are doing some really interesting lessons within their PE classes that connect and extend the nutrition training.  
· Muddy Brook is anticipating a significant grant for Yoga classes.  This grant would allow for approximately 15 classes a week for 6 weeks this spring, and extending to 15 weeks next year.  This is the kind of project that could turn into a long-term collaboration.  This initiative was taken on by a Muddy Brook parent who works for Kripalu. 
Monument Valley Regional Middle School

Mr. Dillon reported this week the 5th graders are at Nature’s Classroom.  Students are expected to return tomorrow.  Mr. Dillon spent Monday afternoon, night and Tuesday morning at Nature’s Classroom with the students who are having a great time.  The weather has been great this week.  Monday night they were doing a hands-on Science project.

Joshua Briggs also reported the following good news items:

· Monument Valley recently received an innovation and creativity grant from the State to build a Maker Space.  This is a curriculum development grant.  Many other schools are developing the curriculum to be implemented next year.  Muddy Brook will be doing a full implementation next year, but has also chosen to run a small pilot this year so some of the kinks can be worked out.  Deb Tesoniero, Donna Astion and Katie Malone-Smith are doing some wonderful work with these students.  Mr. Briggs recently sent a report to the State with a description of the pilot project, and the State is recommending the pilot work that is currently being performed at Monument Valley to other schools.  It includes work on student self-reflection.  One of the big drives of the Maker Space is not just to get students making things, but to stop, reflect, get them thinking about their work, mistakes they have made and ways they can grow.  Some of the models we have put out to the State they have already shared with other districts.  
Monument Mountain Regional High School

Mrs. Young stated before she reports on Monument’s good news, she would like to take a moment to remember Garrett Norton, who was lost a couple of weeks ago.  Garrett was a wonderful Monument student.  Monument has the sculpture that stands at the entryway of the school that reads “The biggest question I had as a child was how I would leave my mark on the world?”  Garrett has most definitely left his mark on the world.  He was mostly known for his demeanor.  That smile that traveled with him everywhere he went and the respect he had for himself and for the adults in his life, his friends and his school.  It is truly a huge loss for our community.  If you had the privilege of knowing him or being part of the services in his memory, in the time that Mrs. Young has been a teacher and a school leader, and all her life as a member of a small community she has never witnessed the outpouring of respect and presence that people gave Garrett’s family, both at his wake and funeral.  Students and alumni did a beautiful job with their message on the Monument hill.  Mrs. Young thanked students and the community for using that hill for good to empower and celebrate the good in our community.   
Mrs. Young reported on the following good news items:

· Caroline Sprague will be heading to Washington, DC with Lisken Van Pelt Dus to compete in the National Poetry Out Loud competition as the Massachusetts Champion.  She has been working hard preparing for this competition.  The competition will be live streamed, so it will be set up in the library.  Others can go to www.poetryoutloud.org and view the competition.  It is a four day competition.

· Two of Monument’s coaches have been named Western Massachusetts Coaches of the Year.  Jill Svirida, Swim Coach, has been named Western Massachusetts Swim Coach of the Year and Bill Lyons, Alpine Ski Coach, has been named Western Massachusetts Alpine Ski Coach of the Year.  

· Anyone is able to view and learn about the Monument Library and the technology that is being used and introduced to faculty and students on the Monument Mountain web page.  Under library you can see all of the work Kara Stanton has been doing, along with her “Tuesday Tech Tips”.  You will see her third quarter report where she talks about the “5,000 student moment” that occurred in the third quarter, the number of times students have used our Chromebooks, the number of books that have been checked out and the book clubs and events that have taken place in the Library.  Currently they are winding up a checkers tournament this week.
· Ben Zola was the first place intermediate Spanish winner in the World Languages Recitation contest last weekend held in Lenox.  Eleanor Sharon was second place and Gabe Philip took third place in Spanish Beginners.

· Monument will be partnering a little bit with Muddy Brook on Mud Day.  MMRHS Physical Education teachers will be sponsoring the first annual Color Dash, a 5K walk/run.  The funds that Monument raises through this initiative are going to help supply equipment and renovate the small weight room located outside of the gym so that are be used more efficiently and effectively.
· The annual MMRHS Annual Blood Drive will be held tomorrow.  Nancy Graham runs this blood drive, and every year two graduating Seniors earn scholarships as a result of this work.

· College acceptances are coming in.  There have been some wonderful successes realized this year.  We have two students who have applied to smaller private schools down south and out west that cost in the realm of $65,000 per year.  These two students have each earned $45,000 per year scholarships.  A new experience for Monument, one of our students is being flown out to the college because the college would really like to meet her and allow her the opportunity to visit the school, so they have offered to pay the transportation for her to do that.
b) School Choice – Proposed Annual Vote
Mr. Dillon stated annually every School Committee is asked to affirm or step away from the School Choice Program.  What Mr. Dillon is asking from the Committee this evening is to consider that vote.  In the future Mr. Dillon stated he would like this vote to happen in November around re-organization of the School Committee.  

A number of families applied for school choice this year.  The requests were ranked via a lottery system, and in working with the Principals the administration would like to invite those families chosen to join the district after May 1st.  Mr. Dillon stated the anticipation is to accept 10 or so students into the elementary school, none in the middle school and 10 to 15 in the high school.  Those numbers could change if families move into the district or move out, or make other choices.

Mr. Bradway made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dohoney that Berkshire Hills Regional School District continue to participate in the School Choice Program, and additionally continue to explore all options for increasing reimbursement.
Mr. Clark stated this program has been discussed by the Committee for a very long time.  Everyone recognizes that the reimbursement rate set in 1992 is unfair.  However, many internal studies have been done to look at the financial component/impact to the district of school choice, and at the level that BHRSD is participating in the School Choice Program, and now doing a much better job of deciding what the district’s participation in school choice should be by limiting the incoming numbers to what seems to work best, Mr. Clark believes to discontinue participation in this program at this point would be short-sighted.  Despite the fact that the reimbursement per student is limited, it continues to be a major portion of the operating budget that would need to be back-filled.  The district needs to do this in a more organized way after the task force that will be impanelled has had a chance to examine the program from all perspectives.  Mr. Clark would recommend the district continue to participate in the School Choice Program for one more year.

Mr. Dohoney stated he wanted to comment on Mr. Dillon’s point, that this should not be a vote that is taken at this time of the year going forward.  If the district were at a point where it could realistically step away from participation in the School Choice Program, it is already trapped by the proposed FY16 budget.  Mr. Dohoney stated it would be nice to know the future impact, but at this point the budget implications would be disastrous.  Mr. Dohoney does have some other ideas of how the district may wean itself off of school choice.  One may be a multi-district agreed moratorium on school choice participation.  He would be happy to discuss those ideas at a later date.

Mr. Potter stated themes he has been hearing in the short time he has participated on the Committee is the school choice problem is a State problem.  We are handed the reimbursement formula by the State and are powerless to change it.  He inquired whether there has been any discussion, formal or informal, between the Committee and our State Representatives.  Mr. Bannon stated yes, there have been many discussions, and one issue is the State does not see the program or the reimbursement rate as a problem.  BHRSD sees it as a problem, along with 12 or 13 other districts who also believe it is a problem.  Mr. Dillon has also spoken to numerous officials about the problems surrounding school choice.  The issue is, when it is only a small number of rural districts who are having a problem, and raising the $5,000 reimbursement rate would adversely affect many larger urban districts, the State sides with protecting the larger districts.  Mr. Bannon stated the smaller districts who are experiencing a problem with school choice need to discuss possibly forming a coalition of sorts to see if there is some way to come up with an alternative.  To date an appropriate path for that has not been determined.  The other thing is even if the Committee did vote this evening to discontinue participation in the School Choice Program we would continue to be committed to the students who have already been accepted into the program, and we do not have a choice in students who choose to leave our district.  Currently there are approximately 90 students’ choicing out of district for a variety of reasons.  If you multiply that by $5,000 that would represent approximately the funds the district would lose, and that would continue as long as students and their families choose to choice out of the district.  Mr. Dohoney stated that is why he would be interested in pursuing a moratorium with all of the neighboring districts, particularly in this phase where all districts are doing self-analysis and master planning.  If everyone came on board with an idea such as that it would mitigate the issue of choice in and choice out.  

Mr. Clark stated school choice actually enriches the student population at BHRSD.  There is a benefit to our students by allowing opportunities within the schools that may not otherwise exist in the district.  It also works for other reasons that are non-academic for many families.  One of the paths to be looked at going forward is if the numbers of students going out and coming in could be equalized, or come close to it, it would be financially neutral.  Mr. Clark believes that could be a formula the district could work towards.  Collaboration with some of the regional towns could assist with making something like that work.  He believes the problem to be a financial one.

Mr. Dohoney stated we are all clear about the money, but it is not just about the money.  The district is about educating children here, and we are taking children from other districts.  The reason school choice was enacted 20 years ago was to help children from poorer areas who were trapped in failing school systems.  The students coming to our district are not coming from failing school systems, and they are not poor, the vast majority of them.  It is children from richer, white families that are coming here.  So this district is not serving the true purpose of the School Choice Program.  It is making us better, but we are detracting from our neighbors as well.  Mr. Dohoney stated he would like to be a good neighbor to the other school systems.  Pittsfield and North Adams are being destroyed by school choice.  Mr. Clark stated he agreed.  Mr. Dohoney stated it is a terrible policy across the board.  He does agree that our district does benefit from the program.  Mr. Clark stated Berkshire Hills is not destroying North Adams and Pittsfield school systems.  There are other districts that are closer to them that accept their students through this program.  Mr. Weston stated there are students who travel from North Adams to Sheffield through school choice.  Mr. Clark stated he wanted to make the point that there are benefits to the School Choice Program that work for families and they work academically.  There are 98 students who choice out of our district for a reason, for program availability or other reasons.  He wanted to separate that from the financial side of it.  The financial issue is what needs to be addressed.  Mr. Dohoney stated there is a side of him that would like to cast a “no” vote this evening for show, but he will not do that because he completely agrees.

Mr. Dillon stated there are 13 other districts that have been eluded to this evening who are in a similar position.  He has done some work with Michael Wise on this, who also wrote quite a thoughtful letter.  They analyzed which districts were experiencing a similar imbalance, taking in many more kids then they were losing, many of those districts being on and around the Cape, similar to our own district.  We are reaching out to those Superintendent’s and School Committees and trying to see if we can build some sort of coalition.  The difficult thing about this is, if you are an elected official, representing communities that are losing more school choice students and then they are receiving, there are many incentives to not want to argue to change the dollar amount.  In most communities it is an easy swap.  In those cases it might as well be “Monopoly” money.  It doesn’t matter whether it is $5,000, $10,000 or $15,000.  Where it really matters in communities where there is an imbalance either way.  Mr. Dillon stated he will continue to work with Mr. Wise on that, along with some of the other Superintendent’s in the same situation.  There are other similar funding programs in the State that are at very different levels.  If a student choses to attend a Charter School the Charter School is getting much more.  If a student choses to attend a vocational school the vocational school is also getting much more.  Even the virtual high schools who arguably could be less expensive than schools are getting more than the $5,000.  So there is an inconsistency there.

Unanimous approval.

Mr. Weston inquired whether the district could find out what the school choice obligation is if BHRSD were to form a new district.  Mr. Dohoney stated it would be zero.  Mr. Weston continued, if BHRSD were to merge with another school district and form a new district would we be obligated to continue to educate the school choice students who already attend our district?  Mr. Dohoney stated there are loop holes out of our current school choice obligations. Mr. Bannon stated Mr. Dillon will look into that. 
c) Proposal – Early Kindergarten
Mr. Dillon stated Mary Berle and her team have worked very hard on a proposal to revise how the district runs the Early Kindergarten Program.  A memo has been sent around, and they will explain the proposed process and respond to any questions.
Mrs. Berle first wanted to thank the Committee for continuing to fund early childhood learning at Muddy Brook and for giving the staff the opportunity to re-think how those services are delivered to best meet the needs of students and families.  She also thanked Anne Kinne for her work.  Anne is the “face” of the Early-Kindergarten Program.  She has developed an outstanding classroom and has served the district extremely well in the current structure.  Anne Kinne and Sue McVeety are also the inspiration for re-thinking the structure.  In October they approached Mrs. Berle and stated they would like the school to look at the data on the current program to view some problems that could be fixed.  Very productive meetings were held in October/November, serviced the issues and have been in conversation since then.  When given the opportunity to re-think this program we started meeting again and in early March we had a full professional day to discuss this.  The vision that we have all agreed on is our role in early childhood care in the district is to support all students being ready for Kindergarten.  We acknowledge we are currently funding a partial program, and have many community partners who also have early childhood programs.  One of the first things that we felt was important was to have a discussion with all of those partners.  Anne and Sue spent a day meeting with the Directors of Head Start, Childcare of the Berkshires, Busy Bee, Lenox Children’s Center, Austin Riggs Montessori, St. Paul, and also the Directors of WIC and the Pediatric Development Center, and reached out to Undermountain Childcare.  Overwhelmingly the response was that we have a diverse population that we are serving in Southern Berkshire and a niche that the school district can serve is for those students who need integrated services, it makes sense to keep them fairly close to home, so when we are already providing speech or other services we can do that locally and not be paying for transportation, not having disruptions and also benefiting from our extremely highly trained staff.  We all sat down numerous times and met with the State Department of Early Education and Care and spoke to them about models for early childhood programs that have served other districts well, and then we also looked at our current population.  Multiple iterations of a proposal were looked at and came out thinking that a structure that will really serve the district and the community and mostly all of our students, all of our Kindergarteners is a structure where anyone turning 4 years old in October is eligible to be part of a lottery.  We would choose 1/3 of students on IEP’s, 1/3 students at risk for failure and 1/3 peer partners.  This new structure will give everyone in the community a chance to be part of the program, which was not the case previously.  The previous structure served students within a 4 month window.  This will also support the community partners in taking some of the burden of kids who need more wrap around services off of those partners.  Mrs. Berle believes this actually ends up supporting all of the classrooms in the region and it is a good way to deliver services.
Anne Kinne stated this was a great opportunity to go out and network with all of these people.  They were very welcoming and enjoyed building that relationship.  She is excited to think the district could reach more kids who would benefit from an additional year, versus just hitting that small window.  Mrs. Kinne also would like to thank all the Committee members for re-instating the Early-Kindergarten Program in the FY16 budget.

Mrs. Berle stated the data review showed the students who have been served by allowing an extra year of Kindergarten, the achievement levels in Kindergarten, 1st grade and 2nd grade for these students are higher than their peers.  This structure will allow for success with cohorts.  And also, those students who need speech services will also benefit by having services in-house instead of staff driving around trying to find students.

Mr. Clark stated he believes this proposal to be great.  He applauds the re-design of this program and believes it will serve a great need.  He inquired how the student numbers would work?  Mrs. Berle stated she envisioned multiples of (3), 15 or 18 students.  Mr. Clark stated there is no need to have equal numbers.  The five or six kids in each group, will that be enough kids to serve that population?  Kids with speech needs or kids with other IEP’s, could there be (7) one year and (4) another year?  Mrs. Berle stated yes.  Kate Burdsall and Mrs. Berle were trying to balance support of community partners and bringing in some of the needier students who can be served at the school and how to also make sure the classroom remains diverse that does not stretch staffing levels.  This proposal is a pretty aggressive attempt, given current staffing levels, to meet those needs.  Mr. Clark stated what would reassure him is rather then count on (5) or (6) kids in each group, say “this is our goal and we will adjust”.  We all know an IEP is a spectrum that can have greater or lesser needs, and maybe it is also on an elevated risk group.  He would like to see the program have that flexibility.  Mrs. Berle agreed she would also like that flexibility.  She also wants to be transparent and fair with the community.  It is finding that balance of making sure every student has a chance to be included.  The Pre-Kindergarten will continue to serve students with more significant needs.  Mr. Clark stated the second group, the elevated risk group, he believes using the criteria of either WIC or Mass Health participants is only using economic criteria.  Will that capture the cohort the program is looking for?  Mrs. Berle stated what has been discussed is the idea of at the point of signing up for the lottery a screening be performed, and those results also could be used as “double-insulation” around creation of a cohort that works.  Mr. Clark stated he believes the whole thrust of this program is to address some of the greatest needs, then let’s see if we can make sure as many of those kids are captured as possible, within the goals of the program.  Mrs. Berle stated she would modify the proposal to also state the district would further balance the class based on screening results.  The team has been in conversation around that.  Mr. Clark also stated he was happy to hear the team was able to meet with community partners, and that the relationship will be continued in the future.  Will they assist in identifying these kids?  Mrs. Berle stated yes, that process has already begun.

Mrs. Berle stated additional good news, Mr. Dillon, along with the Taconic Foundation and Community Health programs (CHP) has brought in a $25,000 grant to identify students at high risk of not being ready for Kindergarten.  This is a very different model as it includes intensive support to homes, 8 to 10 students a year, to provide weekly visits from highly trained literary specialists and people with social work experience.  This is in the beginning phases of organization, and Mrs. Berle is hopeful this will be an excellent collaboration with CHP.  This is part of a larger vision around Kindergarten readiness.
Mr. Dohoney inquired, under this proposal Pre-K is staying as it currently is now.  Mrs. Berle stated yes.  The Pre-K Program has higher staffing levels, with children who are on IEP’s, along with peer partners.  This program is more heterogeneous, more typical classroom, and the student’s on IEP’s Mrs. Berle is expecting will be students with speech needs.  If the district supports speech needs in the youngest students earlier we will save lots of money later on and the student’s will be more successful.  We would like to target as many students as possible on speech IEP’s who are 4 years old.  Mr. Dohoney inquired if some of those kids are being captured in the Pre-K Program now.  Would students who would have been in the Pre-K Program now be moving to the Early-K Program?  Mrs. Berle stated no.  Sometimes students do come out of Pre-K to Early-K.  Primarily these are students who are receiving services in other environments that the district is trying to capture so those services can be better coordinated.  Most often this will be students who will not be on IEP’s for an extended period, but would benefit tremendously from services at an early age.  Research that Anne and Sue have uncovered shows where there have been waiting lists for programs previously, currently there are not.  The only one that was full at this time of year was the Lenox Children’s Community Center.  Mr. Dohoney inquired if the district were to hire another teacher could an additional class be filled?  Mrs. Berle stated she will know more about that in a month.  If this proposal is approved advertising will begin immediately, with the lottery run by June 1st.  Mr. Dillon stated going forward the lottery will be run much earlier so that people whose children are not selected can make other arrangements.  Mrs. Berle stated she agrees this is economically driven, and she feels a strong commitment to be working with community partners across the board.  Mrs. Berle does not want to threaten other community partners.  How this collaborative relationship with exiting partners and also needs that are not being met in the community is the space the team is trying to find.  This economic issue is very significant.  Mr. Dohoney stated the big difference between what Berkshire Hills provides and what the private organizations do is Berkshire Hills does not charge, with hours that can accommodate working parents, where private organizations do not.  Mrs. Berle added the district also has many wrap around services available that others don’t have.
Mrs. Shelton made a motion, seconded by Mr. Weston to approve the Early-Kindergarten proposal as presented.

Unanimous approval. 
d) Requests:
· Additional Coaches (Varsity Softball & Track) – funded by Athletic Revolving Fund

· Additional Coaches (Lacrosse & Baseball) – funded by Booster Club

· Overnight Field Trip – Haiti Trip – MMRHS

Additional Coaches (Varsity Softball & Track) – funded by Athletic Revolving Fund

Additional Coaches (Lacrosse & Baseball) – funded by Booster Club

Mr. Dillon stated the first and second request for an additional coach for Softball and Track is really a function of numbers, to be funded by the Athletic Revolving Fund.  The third and fourth are for Lacrosse and Baseball, to be funded by the Booster Club.

Mr. Potter made a motion, seconded by Mr. St. Peter to approve funding of an additional coach for MMRHS Softball and MMRHS Track, to be funded from the Athletic Revolving Fund.

Unanimous approval.
Mr. Potter made a motion, seconded by Mr. St. Peter to approve funding of an additional coach for MMRHS Lacrosse and MMRHS Baseball, to be funded by the Booster Clubs.

Unanimous approval.
Overnight Field Trip – Haiti Trip – MMRHS

Mr. Dillon stated this is a trip students participated in last year.  This year’s trip will be similar.  Mrs. Young stated this trip was piloted in March last year.  At that time the Committee was told future Haiti trips would be moved to the end of the school year.  Kevin attended the trip last year and he is a student leader coordinating the trip this year.  

Kevin stated he is from the Town of Becket and fully enjoys his Monument learning experience and appreciates the opportunity he has been given to be a successful learner and leader at Monument.  His job his Senior year is as an ambassador to recruit students to go on the Haiti trip.  Kevin has been leading presentations in the Media Center through student forums.  He has met with Jay Crosby who is in charge of Leadership Exchange.  Overall the Haiti trip is expanding.  Last year one of the challenges faced was the date of the trip.  It was taken in the month of March and was a difficult time for students because it conflicted with mid-terms.  Staff and faculty had a problem with that timing as well.  This year they have worked with staff, teachers and students and Monument’s sister school, ABJ, on a date everyone could agree upon.  At present the date for this year’s trip is June 11th through June 21st.  June 11th would be an orientation day where everyone would meet up with each other and participate in “ice breakers”, and would depart for Haiti the next day.
Mr. Clark inquired whether this would be an MMRHS trip or has there been any collaboration with any other American school districts?  Kevin stated there is an effort to expand Give-to-Give.  Funds are raised for ABJ through different fund-raising efforts.  Right now Monument is confidently able to send ABJ $200.00 each month.  MMRHS has partnered with Lee High School to combine the Give-to-Give Program in future years.  We wanted to start that off by taking two students from Lee High School as representatives of their student body on the Haiti trip this year.  They would then go back to their school and give a presentation on their trip.  Mr. Clark inquired if while in country it will be the MMRHS group working together?  The group will not be meeting another school there?  Kevin stated it will just be the Monument group.  Mr. Weston inquired whether students attending the trip will be taking out a medical evacuation policy of any kind.  Mrs. Young stated Leadership Exchange, the organization that works with Monument on the trip provides that insurance.  It covers flights and ensures that students in case of an evacuation are flown out of the country quickly.
Mr. Fields stated the high school does a lot of field trips, and he has always thought about the question of affordability.  What happens if a student cannot afford the cost of the trip, but wants to participate?  The request states “students will pay for individual costs and a portion of fixed costs not covered from grants”.  Mr. Fields inquired whether that would keep students who would hear the presentations, but are not able to afford to pay for the trip.  As a member of School Center, Inc. Mr. Fields has seen requests come before that Board many times for partial payment of trips.  Kevin stated he was actually one of those students who could not afford the trip.  He was empowered to make it happen.  He spoke to Jay Crosby who provided all local community funding sources.  It is available to anybody who would like to participate.  In all of the presentations the cost of the trip is very clear.  Fundraisers are also constantly be held to subsidize student costs.  Last year a fundraiser was held that raised almost $1,500 in one night.  We are confident we can fund students who cannot afford it.  Mr. Bannon stated a previous School Committee member, Carol Kuller, had always stated her belief that no student should not be allowed to participate due to cost.  Mr. Bannon believes the district has done a good job in not allowing that type of scenario to happen.

Mrs. Young stated in addition to the funds that Kevin spoke of, and the way Leadership Exchange works with MMRHS to assist in finding funding for students to participate in the trip, MMRHS also has School Center, Inc. where students are able to apply for assistance.  In addition, MMRHS has the Joe Spartan account that was created about 8 to 10 years ago, started with a donation from Kare Bear.  That account is used to help any student pay for any activity at Monument that they are not able to pay for.  It ranges from lunch to the prom to user fees for athletics and the musical, to assistance with field trips like this.  A couple of times a year we reach out to parents and community members, explaining what the Joe Spartan account is for, and ask for donations to the fund.  We get donations from parents and community members to put in that account to address the student who wants to participate and needs that extra help.

Mr. Weston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fields to approve a trip to Haiti June 11, 2015 – June 21, 2015, as presented.

Unanimous approval.   

SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Policy Committee

Mr. Dillon stated the district received what was meant to be a final draft of the Policy Manual from MASC.  Upon very careful reading of it there were grammatical and typographic errors found.  So it has been shipped back to them with a request to correct those errors.  The expectation is to get the Policy Manual back in approximately a month, which will then be brought to the Committee as a whole.  There was also discussion with the nursing staff around nut allergies.  That policy continues to be in development.  

b) Buildings & Grounds Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway reported there was a meeting on April 2nd.  The meeting was held in two parts, typical discussion around Buildings and Grounds business and walk in freezer at the high school, which has been experiencing ongoing and more frequent issues in maintaining proper temperature.  Mr. Soule stated the freezer continues to fail.  Upon arrival in the morning the Custodial staff will find the temperature of the freezer up to 20, 30 or 40 degrees.  It is supposed to be between -5 and -10.  Night Custodians do check it before they leave at night.  This has become a routine due to numerous failures.  We have tried to trouble shoot the problem with no success at finding a resolution of the problem.  It is original equipment.  It is 48 years old.  We have lost a couple of grocery orders.  When Kathy Sullivan finds the temperature has gone up she will not serve the food that has been stored in the unit.  Mr. Soule stated more than likely the district will try to put a bid out for a new unit.  He has not spoken to Mrs. Harrison about borrowing to date, but will shortly.  Mr. Bradway continued the remainder of the meeting was a tour of the elementary school where the Committee got an idea of what is working, what is not working and was able to get a baseline for needs at each school.

c) Superintendent’s Evaluation Subcommittee

Mr. Weston reported there will be a meeting held on Monday, April 27th at 5:00PM.

d) Technology Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway stated a meeting was held this evening.  Three agenda items were discussed, the ongoing transition of consolidating email services and moving everything from the exchange server to Gmail or Google email services.  This is an ongoing item the subcommittee is looking into.  For their next meeting there will be some concrete answers to what the options are and what the steps should be to make that happen.  Also discussed was the connector, the conduit that connects our school with Nutri Kids so that when you log into Power School you will be able to see what your balance is for your child’s meals.  That was not there before, but does exist now.  The one area still being worked on is in order to refer to your account you need to log into Nutri Kids and make a deposit, which is not something that can be done through Power School.  One item that is missing is if you go into Power School and you see your balance is low, there is no prompt for you to go from Power School to Nutri Kids to replenish your account.  That is something the subcommittee is looking to resolve also, if possible.  Lastly, the upcoming programmatic overviews for technology were discussed.  That presentation will take place in June.

e) Finance Subcommittee

Mr. Dohoney stated a meeting date will be set soon.
PERSONNEL REPORT

Mr. Bannon stated a Personnel Report was included in the Committee packet.
Mr. Dillon stated he wanted to recognize the retirement of Kathy Giulian, Special Education Teacher at Muddy Brook Elementary School.  She has been a long time staff member of the district and Mr. Dillon thanked Kathy for her service.

Mr. Clark appreciates the way the Personnel report has been re-organized to show the funding source.  He inquired whether so many of the grant positions are listed because they are summer program positions.  Is there a time the Committee should be getting these during the school calendar?  Mr. Dillon stated Project Connection is on a trimester schedule.  He does not believe summer positions are listed yet.  This is the balance of the late spring positions.  Mr. Clark stated he realizes positions are not all appointed at the same time, but if the Committee could get the report for the season it would be helpful.  Mr. Dillon stated the district has a sense of the programs, but not necessarily all of the people.  He inquired whether it would be helpful for the Committee to receive an overview of the programs.  Mr. Clark stated yes. 

PERSONNEL REPORT









Effective

Salary/Stipend:
Position:








Date:

None Certified Appointments:


Race, Michael


Custodian-MVRMS


3/13/15

$15.00/hr @8 hr/day












After 90 days – increase .50 cents












(replaces Scott Jenny)

Lokenwitz-Payer, Tammy

Paraprofessional-MBRES


4/16/15

$11.25/hr 6 1/2/hr/day (workday 7/hr/day)

Long-Term Substitute Appointments:

Nettleton, Lynn


Long-term Sub – Interventionist- MBRES
2/10/15 – until 
days 1-10 per diem BA Step 1 ($211.15)










Current teacher
days 11 forward per diem MA Step 5










Returns

($261.02)-(replaces Barbara Minkler)

Locke, Frances


Long-term Sub – Phys. Ed-MBRES

3/25/15-5/1/15
days 1-10 per diem BA Step 1 ($211.15)












days 11 forward per diem MA Step 5












($261.02) (replaces Jessica Pleu)

Warner, Julia


Long-term Sub – Phys. Ed-MBRES

5/4/15-end of year
days 1-10 per diem BA Step 1 ($211.15)












days 11 forward per diem BA Step 1











($11.15) (replaces Jessica Pleu)

Retirement:

Giulian, Kathy


Special Education Teacher – MBRES

June 30, 2015

Resignation:

Smith, Elisabeth


Library Media – MBRES


end of school year – June 2015

Quinones, Alison


Science Teacher – MMRHS


end of school year – June 2015

Extra-Curricular Appointments:

(all 2014-2015 unless otherwise noted)

Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

Nettleton, Ashley


Project Connection – 1:1 Paraprofessionals
SPED

$14/hr – up to 18 hours

Monument Mountain Regional High School

Fisher, Marshall


Boys’ Tennis Coach




Stipend $3,798

Boudeau. Mathieu


Assistant Track Coach




Stipend $2,372

Gutter, Cindy


Spring Musical – Musician – Keyboard 2


Stipend $672

Tokarz, Charlie


Spring Musical – Musical – Reed 1 (sax, flute, clarinet)

Stipend $672

Stevens, Jeffrey


Spring Musical – Musician – Trumpet



Stipend $672

PROJECT CONNECTION APPOINTMENTS – MARCH 23, 2015 – JUNE 5, 2015 UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED:

Extra-Curricular Appointments – grant-funded:

(all 2014-2015 unless otherwise noted)





Fund Source
Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School



Appointments funded – 21st Century CCLC (25715)
O’Herin, Robin


Professional Instructor-Dream Boards


Stipend $240











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Childs, Rebecca


Professional Instructor – Tai Kwan Do


Stipend $528











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Heath, Beth


Non-certified Instructor-Applied Design (TH)

Stipend $371.25

Rembisz, Brian


Non-certified Instructor-Scratch Programming (M)
Stipend $330

Beni, Tanya


Paraprofessional




$14/hr –up to 76 hours

Crine, Shannon


Paraprofessional




$14/hr –up to 76 hours

Delgrande, Robin


Paraprofessional




$14/hr –up to 46 hours

Houle, Cheryl


Paraprofessional




$14/hr –up to 76 hours

Kahlstrom, Linda


Paraprofessional




$14.10/hr –up to 18 hours

Scott, Wendy


Paraprofessional




$14/hr –up to 38 hours

Wool, Suzanne


Paraprofessional




$15/hr –up to 76 hours

Appointments funded-Berkshire United Way (26715)

Benton, Ali


Certified Instructor-Marvelous Masks


Stipend $594













up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Chamberlain, Glen


Certified Instructor-Recycling


Stipend $594













up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Heath, Betsy


Non-certified Instructor-Storybook Crafts (M)

Stipend $330

Peters, Joan


Non-certified Instructor-Bugs (M)


Stipend $330

Peters, Joan


Non-certified Instructor-Crazy 8’s (Tu)


Stipend $330











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Scott, Wendy


Non-certified Instructor-Storybook Crafts (M)

Stipend $330

Tone, Janet


Certified Instructor-CSI (M)



Stipend $594








Appointments funded-Title I (25015)

Blake, Lisa


Certified Instructor-Bubble Bonanza


Stipend $594











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Groeber, Bonnie


Certified Instructor-Bugs Mentor


Stipend $240











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Lupiani, Diana


Certified Instructor-Crazy 8’s-Mentor


Stipend $240











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Monument Valley Regional Middle School









Appointments funded-21st Century CCLCC (25715)

Avellino, Domonic


Professional Instructor-Fashion Design-2 days-W/TH
Stipend $1,188 – ($594/class)










up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Heath, David


Certified Instructor-Latino Culture (M)


Stipend $528

Heath, Betsy


Non-certified Instructor-Sewing 2 (Tu)


Stipend $371.25











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Herin, Robin


Professional Instructor-Dream Boards


Stipend $528











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Spence, Debra


Non-certified Instructor-Quilting


Stipend $371.25











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Rand, Bill


Professional Instructor-Build It


Stipend $528











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Rembisz, Brian


Non-certified Instructor-GoGo Google (Tu)

Stipend $371.25

Rembisz, Brian


Non-certified Instructor-Computer Lab


Stipend $371.25

Scott, Wendy


Non-certified Instructor-Sewing 2 (Tu)


Stipend $371.25











up to $150 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $25/hr

Tone, Janet


Certified Instructor-CSI 5-6th (Tu)


Stipend 594











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Heath, Betsy


Paraprofessional




$14.10/hr – up to 35 hours

Kenyon, Nina


Paraprofessional




$14/hr – up to 38 hours

Kinne, Marge


Paraprofessional




$15.85/hr – up to 22 hours

Mercer, John


Paraprofessional




$14/hr – up to 18 hours

Peters, Joan


Paraprofessional




$14/hr – up to 42 hours

Rand, Bill


Paraprofessional




$14/hr – up to 75 hours

Rembisz, Brian


Paraprofessional




$14/hr – up to 44 hours

Tone, Janet


Paraprofessional 




$14/hr – up to 53 hours









Appointments funded – Title I (25015)
Heath, David


Certified Instructor-Project Sprout (Tu)


Stipend $594











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Heck, Brendan


Certified Instructor-Write On



Stipend $792











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Lupiani, Diana


Certified Instructor-Crazy 8’s-Mentor


Stipend $240











up to $240 add’l for training & open house,











not to exceed 6 hours at $40/hr

Rueger, Cathy


Certified Instructor-Quilting Mentor


Stipend $594

Heath, David


Certified Instructor-Latino Cooing (Tu)


Stipend $480

Volunteers:

Powers, Ken


Softball Coach – MMRHS

BUSINESS OPERATIONS 
a) Q3 – Transfer Reports & Overview

Mr. Dillon reported Mrs. Harrison’s cover memo explains most of the 3rd quarter transfers.  This is the time of year when the district needs to move money around to balance lines out.  The budget is essentially closed in the schools and a recoup of whatever money is left is made to meet the districts obligations.  Many transfers are made to balance out other budget lines.

Mr. Weston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Potter to approve the FY15 3rd Quarter Transfer report as presented.

Unanimous approval.
EDUCATION NEWS – None

OLD BUSINESS 
a) Task Force Plan – Next Steps

Mr. Bannon stated the Committee had approved in concept the Action Task Force Plan, with the intention of starting the discussion at this meeting.  One item Mr. Bannon wanted to discuss this evening is what the best way to handle this is.  One School Committee member believes the following scheduled meeting, which is a Meet and Confer, would be the best place to have this discussion.  The Meet and Confer would allow for an extended discussion.  Mr. Bannon suggested also that an adhoc group could also meet, once or twice, to put together a charge/goal for each of the committees that are being formed and a way to advertise such as to attract as many people as are interested in participating.  This would give the Committee something in front of them to assist in starting the discussion.  Mr. Bannon believes this might be the most organized fashion to go about this.  Mr. Bradway and Mr. Clark both stated they believe this to be a good idea.  Mr. Dohoney inquired who would participate on the adhoc committee.  Mr. Bannon stated he would be asking for volunteers to do so.  Mr. Fields inquired whether the plan this evening was to ask for community volunteers.  Mr. Bannon stated no, that was not the plan for this evening.  There needs to be advertising, a deadline for notification of their interest in participating, determine a way to choose who participates and what group they may be participating on, etc.  Mr. Dillon stated there are people in the community who are so eager to participate they have already sent him notes regarding their interest to do so.  Mr. Clark believes there is a step the Committee needs to make before the task force work begins.  He believes the task force will explore the opportunities and options, ultimately coming up with suggestions and solutions, hopefully.  He believes the School Committee must first set the framework for the task force to work within.  A big part of that, something that has not been discussed fully, is what the problem is and why this is being done.  What problems are we trying to solve and how will we measure success in that way.  Mr. Clark believes it relates to the two votes on the high school renovation and some of the angst that the annual budget increases have caused, and how they are related.  He believes the Committee needs to understand what the situation truly is before solutions are agreed upon.  Mr. Bannon stated that type of discussion can be part of the Meet and Confer also.  Mr. Clark stated he would like to hear a discussion about why we are doing this.  Why did the high school renovation vote fail twice?  Why is there angst about the budget?  He believes even Committee members who may have voted for the budget this year have concerns about future budgets going forward.  What problem is it that the Committee is trying to solve?  Mr. Potter stated a problem may be identified that cannot be solved.  Mr. Clark stated unless that is part of the charge he believes everyone will just “flounder”.  The last time we had a meeting there were a couple of community solutions, and everyone responded to those solutions differently depending on their perspective.  Mr. Clark believes that was jumping to solutions before everyone was clear about what that proposal was trying to solve.  Everyone had different ideas.  Everyone needs to come to the idea that we are all in this together and come up with creative solutions that help the entire community then Mr. Clark believes everyone will be more willing to work with each other.  Mr. Dillon stated he believes he is hearing that the Committee would like to use the Meet and Confer to set some broad parameters that frame where we are going and ultimately provide some structure for the three task forces.  Mr. Clark agreed.  He believes the Committee needs to come up with some goals.  The three groups are inter-related and the Committee should come up with a way to support that inter-relationship.  Mr. Clark stated Lenox has just done a three or four year study to understand their issues and come up with some plans.  He believes this will take a really clear understanding of where we are and what we are trying to accomplish.  Mr. Dillon stated often having someone come in and perform a study doesn’t often yield very good results.  He believes both, on this Committee and in the community at large, there is a great capacity to do some really good thinking. Mr. Clark stated what Lenox has done is a good lesson, because before they got into the study they performed they identified the issues that they had in terms of enrollment and set goals, such as maintaining AP classes.  Mr. Weston inquired what the difference is between identifying the problems and setting the goals.  Do we have to identify the problem before the goals are set?  The Committee definitely needs to set clear outcomes they would like to see come out of this initiative.  He is pretty sure the Committee has a sense of what the problems are, but they have not been laid out.  Mr. Dohoney understands what is being discussed, but he thought what was to be discussed tonight was administrative issues around the task force.  He believed the task force was supposed to be a vehicle for community input.  Mr. Clark stated the difference is rather then empower a task force to figure out what to do and let them set the agenda, he would like to see the School Committee set some broad parameters before that task force goes ahead.  Mr. Bannon stated that would be the point of the next meeting, to discuss what the expectations are for the task force.  Mr. Dillon stated when the Committee looked at the proposal shared by Dave Long for setting up the task force, the Committee also looked at the memo that Marianne captured from a previous Meet and Confer listing the three strands.  Mr. Dillon inquired whether it would make sense to go back to the three strands and simply define those better.  At that point the School Committee could invite the community in.  Mr. Clark stated he believes the Committee needs to set goals that will serve as the thrust for what each of those groups will be working on, and the School Committee can then use those to measure their success.

Mr. Bannon inquired who would like to volunteer on the adhoc committee.  Mr. Clark, Mr. Potter, and Mr. Fields volunteered.  Mr. Dillon inquired whether the adhoc group would also clarify a process to advertise, post and recruit people to participate on the task force groups, which would then be shared with the Committee as a whole.  This would be work around who the Committee would like to recruit.  Who the unheard voices are.  Mr. Bannon stated he believes the adhoc group should weigh in on that.  

David Long wanted to clarify, one, it is required that members of the Committee also serve on the three task force committees, and it was his assumption and intention that working with the members of the School Committee it would be clarified what really was going to go on and then present that back.  The entire point of the task force is to take the burden off of the Committee as a whole, explore the ideas and find the best of that and push it back up.  Ultimately the School Committee would make the final decision on anything the task force would do.  The biggest worry is one of the three or all three groups start arguing among themselves and stop being productive.  To the extent that they have a chance to try to simplify some proposals, it should actually be a benefit.  This discussion is making it sound like we are opening the gates to some residents to come in.  Some of the names that are on his list are some of the same names Peter has heard from.  Community members have approached Mr. Long and expressed a desire to work on very specific pieces of this.  The bigger part is committed residents working with committed School Committee members.  Mr. Bannon stated the Committee is aware of many people who would like to work on this project, but also realize there may be others who need to be identified who have an interest in participating.  Mr. Bannon stated there will be an outline describing how the School Committee will fill the three task force groups.  Mr. Potter stated he also would like to make sure there is representation from all three towns.    
NEW BUSINESS 

Mr. Clark stated he has brought with him this evening his legislative bulletin, which is from MASC speaking about the Ways and Means budget.  It is all good news in that the Ways and Means is recommending a $25.00 per student increase in Chapter 70, which would translate into about $30,000 or $40,000 more for our district.  Increases in Circuit Breaker and Regional School Transportation also.  The good news is this Governor and the House seem to be going back to the funding mechanism that has existed in the past and not cutting it.  The proposals seem to be in line with Sharon’s assumptions for the budget. 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION – None

PUBLIC COMMENT –None

Mr. Potter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Weston to adjourn the public meeting at 8:47PM.

Unanimous approval.






______________________________








Debra E. Brazie, Recorder








______________________________








Secretary
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